Wesley United Church
 Council Meeting by Zoom
January 26, 2022 7:00 pm
Wesley United Church, located on Treaty 4 land, is an Affirming Ministry of Jesus Christ, nurturing spiritual exploration and growth. We advocate for justice and social action. We love and care for ourselves and our neighbours throughout the world.

Present:

	
	Name
	Position on Council

	
	
	President

	P
	Stephanie Dove
	Past President

	
	Elaina St. Onge
	Vice-President

	
	Al Goudie
	Secretary

	
	Jim Chernick
	Treasurer

	
	June Blau
	Admin & Finance Division Coordinator

	
	Frances Goudie
	Christian Education Division Coordinator

	
	Linda Paul
	Pastoral Care Division Coordinator

	
	Tessa Whyte
	Ministry & Personnel Division Coordinator

	       
	
	Worship Division Coordinator

	
	Carolyn Woodall
	Intentional Interim Minister

	
	Kent Stewart
	Transition Team Representative

	
	
	       

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


        
R = Regrets 
P = Partial

         
1. 
Call to order


Vice President Elaina St. Onge called the meeting to order at 7:02 pm.
2. 
Opening reflection – Tessa
3. 
Approval of agenda
Motion 2022-01:  That the agenda be approved as circulated.  M/S Jim Chernick/Frances Goudie – carried.
4. 
Approval of minutes from November 17, 2021 Council meeting


Motion 2022-02:  That the minutes of the meeting of November 17, 2021 be adopted. M/S Goudie/Kent Stewart – carried.

Since the last Council meeting the following motion was passed by email vote on December 6, 2021:


Motion 2021-86:  That Council approves the following donations from the 2021 Social Justice budget:


R.E.A.C.H.



$200


Regina Native Outreach Ministry
$200


Regina Sexual Assault Centre
$400


Regina Anti-Poverty Mininsty
$400


Carmichael Outreach


$300


M/S Al Goudie/Kent Stewart – carried.
Elaina mentioned that she has to step back from Council and that this will be her last meeting.

5.
Transition Team report. Kent reported that the Transition Team is looking at governance structure and is doing some research. The Team hopes to have a recommendation to Council by April. 
6. 
Consent Agenda

6.1.    
  Vice President’s report

6.2.         Past president's report

6.3        Minister’s report
6.4    
Christian Education report
6.5    
Administration and Finance. Report attached and removed from consent agenda.
6.6    
Ministry and Personnel. Removed from consent agenda
6.7    
Treasurer

6.8    
Pastoral Care
6.9    
Social Justice

6.10     Worship
6.11
Staff

6.12
WUC/UCAS Liaison Committee. Removed from consent agenda
Motion 2022-03:  That the Consent Agenda be approved with the Administration & Finance, Ministry & Personnel and WUC/UCAS reports removed. M/S June Blau/Frances Goudie – carried.
Reports removed from the Consent Agenda:
Ministry & Personnel. Progress report on hiring an Office Coordinator

Tessa reported that interviews will be on Jan 31 & Feb 1 and the committee hopes to choose someone shortly after that.

Motion 2022-04: That Wesley Council approve the staff salary increases as contained in the proposed 2022 budget. M/S Tessa Whyte/Al Goudie – carried.
WUC/UCAS. Funding application from Canadian Race Relations Foundation

Kent asked Council to join with UCAS to support a grant application from Canadian Race Relations Foundation to combat racism. UCAS intends to use the grant for training sessions: 3-5 day summer camp; 12-14 week training in the fall of 2022; summer session in 2023 addressing racism. The application is being completed. UCAS may only apply with a registered charity acting as a trustee, so Wesley would apply to support UCAS and also to move Wesley into the wider community to combat racism. There is no financial implication for Wesley.

Motion 2022-05: That Wesley support the efforts of UCAS to secure a grant through the Canadian Race Relations Foundation in order to develop and implement training programs aimed at identifying and combating racism. M/S Kent Stewart/June Blau – carried.

Administration & Finance.
Motion 2022-06: To approve the transfer of $20,000 from 2021 operating surplus to the capital reserve fund. M/S June Blau/Jim Chernick – carried.
2022 Budget
Motion 2022-07: To approve the 2022 budget as circulated June Blau/Tessa Whyte – carried.
Motion 2022-08:  To appoint Norman Lambert as Financial Reviewer for the period January 1 to December 31, 2022 M/S June Blau/Kent Stewart – carried.
Words of thanks and appreciation were offered to June, Jim and Glenn Schmuland for their hard work on the year end and budget financials.
Timing and format of a congregational financial meeting. Hybrid meetings are complicated. An in person meeting would be much better. We hope to resume in person services February 27. We need 2 weeks notice of any congregational meeting so March 13 would be a reasonable date. If COVID cases prevent a resumption of full in person services the meeting could be a hybrid of in person and Zoom/Live Stream or might have to be rescheduled.

Motion 2022-09: That a congregational Financial Meeting be held in person on March 13, 2022 after the church service. M/S June Blau/Kent Stewart – carried.

7.
Old Business


7.1
UCAS renovations. No report


7.2
Emergency pastoral care policy development. No report


7.3
Meeting with Eastside United Church Leadership Team. No report

8.
January strategy and visioning (new business)


8.1
Emergency Preparedness Committee: resumption of in person services
Kent reported that the Emergency Preparedness Committee’s recommendation is to proceed with in person worship starting February 27. The Committee will be meeting on February 23 to confirm that it is safe to do so. 

Motion 2022-10: To return to in person worship on February 27, 2022, to be reviewed on Feb 23 to make sure it is safe to do so. M/S Kent Stewart/June Blau – carried.
The Emergency Preparedness Committee also talked about engagement of the congregation and recommends a drive through tart selling event on PIE Day, March 14, 2022. We could ask members to bake tarts or we could buy the tarts from a bakery. The idea was well received. There was discussion on who might organize this fundraising event. 


8.2
Leadership Team recruitment: timing and format of a congregational program meeting




A Nominating Committee is needed. As past president, Stephanie would normally chair the committee, supported by the President and Vice President. With vacancies as President and Vice President, Council can appoint other committee members. Frances volunteered to be on the committee. Frances and Stephanie will recruit a third person. 



Motion 2022-11: That a Nominating Committee be activated, consisting of Past President Stephanie Dove as Chair, Frances Goudie and one other member of the Wesley congregation to be named by Stephanie and Frances. Al Goudie/Kent Stewart – carried. 



Motion 2022-12: That a congregational Program Meeting be held in person on June 5, 2022 after the church service. M/S June Blau/Tessa Whyte – carried. 



It was suggested that we invite the men’s club to prepare a lunch outside.


9.
Correspondence



9.1
Lee Beck re: social justice initiative
Carolyn spoke to the attached letter from Lee Beck. This would be a joint effort with Sunset United Church with members from both churches preparing sandwiches. The proposed date is March 26. The cost is $550 shared with Sunset.
Motion 2022-13: That the Social Justice initiative as proposed by Lee Beck be approved with funds to come from the Social Justice budget. M/S June Blau/Tessa Whyte – carried.


9.2
Regional Rambler via Pam Thomas

10.
Next meeting: February 16, 2022 7:00 pm by Zoom. Volunteer for reflection: Kent

11.
Benediction - Carolyn


12.
Adjournment at 8:45 pm.



_______________________


_______________________



Elaina St. Onge, Vice President

Al Goudie, Secretary




REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE
6.3 Minister’s Report for January 26, 2022
This month began with a meeting of the Emergency Preparedness Committee taking the decision to move worship to online only for the month. Another meeting is planned for January 26th in the afternoon, so that a report and recommendation for February may be referred to the Church Council for ratification.
At the time of this report, two Sundays have been done online only. Worship on the 9th went quite well. Worship on the 16th was complicated by the fact that the Music Director felt unwell and needed to rest at home. The two volunteers for hymn singing and scripture reading were well prepared, and able to pivot beautifully. The only challenge was my coughing which these days sets everyone on edge. I have been straining my voice to carry to the camera location at the back which is unnecessary but is a trick of the empty space. I will work with Kiera to determine what volume I need.
After a conversation with Barb Schmuland, and with great help from Lee Stubbe who did all the content gathering and printing, I have created a new bulletin board by the parking lot entry. It points to all the ways that Wesley folk carry out into the wider community their commitment to Emmanuel, God-with-us, Love embodied in the world. A picture of the bulletin board will be included in the Friday Announcements. Not only can it remind us of the justice work we are doing every day. It also invites others who are in the space to consider joining us in the work, or perhaps reaching out to those organizations themselves to learn more about how we all take care of one another in Regina.
I have asked Hannah to consider doing more Children’s Time videos. She is happy to do them. The timing is uncertain though, just at the moment. So, I am carrying on with small pieces that connect in some way with the theme of worship each week.
Plans are underway for some shared worship with Sunset and Lakeview, through Lent, and then over the summer beginning on Father’s Day.
Kiera has informed the Worship Committee of an anticipated absence for a large part of March, and then again in August when we are Hosting Tri-Church. Finding appropriate coverage for the tech work she does for us needs to be a priority.
As we move into the new year, we must strike a Nominating Committee for filling the necessary roles in our structure. Of significant concern is the gap in the M&P Committee which must have a minimum of 3 members and is a Standing Committee of whatever structure a Community of Faith uses for governance. While the current sole member of the M&P Committee does admirable and faithful work in the role, it is untenable that she should have to carry the work herself. It is not within our polity that others join her in an ad-hoc capacity for that work. Finding people willing to step up to the work of this Committee is a critical step in our renewal.
On a personal note, I want to say a grateful thank you for the hospitality offered to me and my spouse at Christmas time. The welcome extended to him is appreciated.
Cordially, Carolyn
Rev. Carolyn Woodall
Intentional Interim Minister
6.4 Christian Education Committee
Minutes of meeting October 20, 2021 held on Zoom
In attendance:  Rev. Carolyn Woodall, Hannah Dove, Maureen Kolot, Amy McGregor, Kendra Patton, Frances Goudie.
1. Sunday School -There has not been a formal Sunday School program since March 2020.  Some attempts were made to put a children’s activity in the announcements for a short time and Easter baskets were delivered to the children registered. 
-  Rev. Carolyn drew our attention to two items in the Living Skies Regional Rambler that are of interest.  
- Zoom Young Adult Gathering (18-35 years) the 1st and 3rd Wednesdays every month.  The contact is Rev. Laura Fouhse at McClure United Church in Saskatoon.  
- Zoom Webinar October 21 at 7 pm.  Practically Prophetic:”Pre-Recorded Sunday School.   Come learn about the Go Projects New Children’s Faith Formation Program”. 
Rev. Carolyn and Frances are registered for this Webinar.   
- Hannah had previously suggested that she could organize a video and craft basket to be sent to each Sunday School family so this Pre-Recorded Sunday School might provide the program.
- We had a lively discussion about offering a Sunday School program.  
We decided that we would aim for a program to cover the 4 Sundays of Advent November 28 to December 19 and follow the traditional theme for each Sunday of Hope, Peace, Joy, and Love.  Hannah would like to make a video for each Sunday, or Hannah and Rev. Carolyn would choose a video to be viewed during the Children’s time at church. The video would follow the theme and introduce a craft.  The Easter baskets were really appreciated by the families so we would make Christmas baskets for each family.  The ‘basket’ would include crafts and supplies to follow the themes of the 4 videos.  Rev. Carolyn suggested The Other Wise Man by Henry Van Dyke would be a suitable book to include.  Maureen volunteered to order the books.  Rev. Carolyn will provide Christmas prayers for the basket.  Amy will talk to Kim Newsham about a suitable treat that could be included.  Hannah offered to research movies that would be suitable for a movie night for a family and the movie names would be included in the basket and wondered about including a card game such as Uno.  We didn’t make a decision about a game because of budget.  The baskets would be delivered the week of November 21.
2.  White Gift Sunday – food has traditionally been collected for the Food Bank and the CE Committee agreed to continue White Gift.  Donations could be dropped off during the week (provide a container?) and then arranged at the front of the church along with the donations that arrive on Sunday, December 5.  An announcement will go in the bulletin.  Who will do this?   
3.  Rev. Carolyn mentioned that she wouldn’t be using the Jesse Tree story and Jesse Tree symbols in the worship services but wondered if the tree and symbols might be displayed during Advent.  Frances offered to help with this display.  Announcements will go in the bulletin.  
4.  Discussion Group - meeting by Zoom on Tuesday morning at 10:30 am. The book chosen is 21 Things You May Not Know About the Indian Act by Bob Joseph.  We have a group of 9 women who are joining the discussion.   There is also the possibility for another book study to look at the book Indigenous Healing by Rupert Ross later in the year.  
5.  We had a brief discussion about completing the Report on Membership.  This could become part of the Intentional Interim Ministry planning and discerning.  Rev. Carolyn noted that the question of membership will be important for General Council next summer.   
6.  Budget 2021 - We agreed that the $1000. designated for donations in the 2021 budget be divided evenly between St. Andrew’s College and Lumsden Beach Camp.  Frances will ask for Council approval. (Council approved.  Payment has been authorized through Glenn Schmuland.)  
7.  Budget 2022 – The only change is to the Youth Group budget at Hannah’s request.  
$600 - 
Sunday School 
$100 - 
Library
$500 -
Youth Group 
$1000-
Donations
$500 -
Christian Education Events 
$300 -
Lay Continuing Education 
$4900 – Total Budget  
The CE budget has been forwarded to Admin and Finance as requested. 
Frances Goudie, Chair   CE Committee
FURTHER NOTES:
Rev. Carolyn and Fran participated in the Go Project webinar on October 21.  The Go Project started 15 years ago as faith and justice based two week in person sessions for youth.  This year Alana Martin, a Toronto based diaconal minister, is preparing prerecorded Sunday School lessons for sale through United Church Resource Distribution.  This is a very exciting possibility for use with our youth and the cost is reasonable. There is some free product available through UCRD that we could order so everyone could look at the lesson.  Their website is below. 
alana@thegoproject.ca      or www.thegoproject.ca                                                             https://ucrdstore.ca/search?type=product&q=the+go+project  
Book for Christmas basket for families – Could we include a book about Reconciliation or plan an event to mark National Reconciliation Day?  
Fran
January 5, 2022 
Notes:
The Discussion Group started a study in November of An Audacious Invitation, A compelling reflection on the Gospel According to John by Walter Farquharson and Jeff Cook.  
Budget was submitted to Admin and Finance for Approval  
Baskets were delivered before the first Sunday in Advent to 12 families who have church school age children.  The baskets contained a book for each family, craft supplies for the 4 Sundays of Advent selected and put together by Hannah Dove, resource sheets (The Advent Wreath, pattern for an Advent Wreath craft, 2 sheets of graces, The Hours of Christmas Day, Bake an Epiphany Cake on January 6, Chalking the Door and a Blessing, Sharing Calendar for Advent/Christmas/ Epiphany), a Wesley United Church bookmark, and oranges for the children.  Hannah Dove prepared videos for each Sunday of Advent with the themes of Hope, Peace, Joy and Love and demonstrated the craft that was included in the baskets.  These videos were played during Children’s Time during Advent.  
Books included:
‘Twas the Season of Advent:  Devotions and Stories for the Christmas Season
The Sleepy Shepherd
Charlie Brown’s Christmas
That Baby in the Manger 
Christmas Carol, Complete Christmas Stories of Charles Dickens
Legends of Christmas  
Respectfully submitted
Fran Goudie, Chair 
Christian Education Committee          
    6.5 Administration and Finance
* NOTES *
Thu., 13 Jan. 2022 *** 5:00 PM  *** ZOOM***
1. CALL TO ORDER:
. Attending:   Jim, Glenn, Lenore, Carolyn, Linda, Darwin, June
0. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  As circulated, by agreement.

0. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (Dec. 7, 2021)

0. Approval:  As circulated, by agreement
0. Business Arising: Office Admin. position recruitment, update by Darwin.


0. REPORTS
0. FINANCE & INVESTMENTS:  (Chernick, Schmuland). Bring forward to Feb.
0. Financials (Dec. 21):  Will be available soon and year-end to follow.
Motion required from Council to approve transfer of $20,000 from 2021 Operating Surplus to Capital Reserve.
2022 BUDGET:   Following development and discussion:  Council will need to approve Staff Salary increases (June agreed to contact M & P).
Glenn/Jim – that Admin & Finance recommend the attached 2022 Budget for      approval by Council.







Carried
ii. UCC Foundation: *Bring forward to Feb.
b. PROPERTY & SERVICE: (Roske) * Bring forward to Feb.

. Rentals

i. Repairs & maintenance

c. STEWARDSHIP EDUCATION: (Gunningham) *Bring forward to Feb.
d. REVENUE/ADMIN CONVENOR: (Blau)  *Bring forward to Feb. 


0. OTHER BUSINESS:
0. UCAS Partnership:  Liaison Committee has not met.
0. Housecleaning Library, etc. – some names suggested for Darwin to approach for assistance.


0. NEXT MEETING: 
0.  Thu., FEB. 10, 2022 – 7:00 pm ZOOM


0. ADJOURNMENT:  7:40 pm
9.
Correspondence

9.1: Lee Beck
Wesley has received a request from Nicholas Jesson from Ecumenical and Interfaith Relations, Roman Catholic Archdiocese asking if Wesley is interested in joining with other churches in a Saturday Bag Lunch Program.  The program started on Dec 18 and the downtown churches are hosting the project for 4 Saturdays in January.  Presently it is operating out of First Baptist church.  The proposal is that other churches could pick one Saturday in February or March.  The program may extend to April.  We would be responsible for providing sandwiches, a fruit, water, energy bar and cheese in a bag to be handed out in downtown Regina for one Saturday. As of January 20th all the February dates and two March dates are taken leaving two dates in March and possibly April.  They are estimating 180 to 200 people will attend.
Carolyn Woodall contacted me and I volunteered to co ordinate the project.  Knowing that Social Justice had organized the sandwich program for the Downtown Chaplaincy I thought we could ask the congregation to provide the sandwiches (individually wrapped) and we could buy the extras.  This would involve purchasing fruit, water, energy bar and cheese which I estimate to be $275 to a maximum of $300 with the congregation supplying the sandwiches.  Five people would be needed Saturday morning to pack and hand out the lunches. 
I am willing to purchase the food and coordinate packing and recruiting volunteers to which ever downtown church is hosting that week providing that Council is in agreement with the project and the spending of the money.
I am proposing that the money be used from the Social Justice budget.
Lee Beck
9.2: Regional Rambler via Pam Thomas
Omicron conversation 
Due to the increased prevalence of COVID in our communities once again, we have received requests for conversation regarding options for communities of faith.  Join others in the Regional Council this evening at 7pm on Zoom to discuss how we might respond faithfully to the request from Dr. Shahab who says "this is not the time for gatherings at all".   See the website for further information.  Tricia Gerhard, chair of the Regional Council Executive, has written this letter to help articulate the issues at stake.
COVID Guidelines  
The provincial government has extended the mandatory mask mandate until February 28, 2022.  This means that masks continue to be required at all indoor functions, including worship, meetings, rentals, etc. An additional public health order that includes a significant change regarding proof of vaccination requirements was highlighted in this E-Share letter from Tricia Gerhard before Christmas.  Should your community of faith be considering developing a Proof of Vaccination policy, please review the documents found on the Living Skies COVID-19 news section of our website.
Discounted surplus supplies available through public auction 
Government of Canada Surplus wrote to the Regional Council, asking us to help raise awareness of the wide range of discounted, surplus government supplies available through public online auction.  The sign up is simple, and could benefit your community of faith, camp, and more.  Everything from office furniture to small engines to canoes is covered.  Have a look by your region here.  And sign up here.
A note about Annual Reports from the Committee on Community of Faith Support
Due to the impact of COVID-19 on the mission and ministry of communities of faith and the need to reflect on this, the Committee is recommending that no exemption be given for the requirement to write an annual report for 2021.  The committee feels that the annual report will be a good opportunity to do this reflecting, and serve as a marker for this time in our faith story, both as individual faith communities and as part of the whole United Church of Canada.  Therefore, they will happily review your full report in the spring.  A resource is being prepared to help guide the leadership of communities of faith in the process of writing annual reports with best practices from other Regional Councils.
Minimum salaries for Ministry Personnel 
The minimum salary guidelines for ministry personnel are available for 2022.  You can get it here.  It includes an increase in both the visiting ministry personnel rate (pulpit supply rate), and the continuing education allowance.  If you have questions, please contact Tracy Murton at tmurton@united-church.ca.
2022 Assessments  
2022 Assessment information is now on Church Hub.  Communities of Faith are able to access 2022 assessment information including the calculations through your Church Hub account (www.churchhub.ca). Once you sign into your account, go to the Assessment tile, select Reports, then Target Assessments and click on “Download PDF”.  You can also access the current status of your 2021 assessment.  Assessments were discussed during the October 27 Treasurers webinar (starting about the 50min mark).  This recording is posted at United in Learning.  If you have questions, please email assessments@united-church.ca.   
